TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




MARCH 28, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Cedarwood Environmental Services John Moffett, Windham Fire Commissioner Kurt Goettsche, Phyllis Parrish, Claire Davis and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Police Chief Tor Tryland & Delaware Engineering John Brust
PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:45PM The Supervisor read the following legal notice aloud: NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a public hearing will be held before the Town Board of the Town of Windham at the Town Hall, located at 371 NY-296, Hensonville, NY, on the 28th of March 2019 @ 6:45 pm Pursuant to Sections 31.00 and 3200 of the Local Finance Law, constituting Chapter 33-A of the Consolidated Laws of the State of New York (the "Law"), the Town Board of Windham hereby authorizing the financing of the repair, replacement and extension of certain water mains, an interconnection of the Windham water distribution system to the Hensonville water distribution system, constructing a new reservoir, treating potable water supply for arsenic and sulphur constituents, and installing water meters on unmetered services throughout the Town of Windham Water District. Known as Phase’s I and II (the” Project”) In the amount of $7,786,000.00 at a rate of 0% interest over 40 years.  All persons wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard at this time. By Order of Town Board, the Supervisor asked if there was any public comment. Phyllis Parrish would like to know where the funding money was coming from.  Councilman Murray stated EFC (Environmental Facilities Corporation) State Funding at 0% (zero percent interest).  Supervisor Pelham Phase I & II are 99.9% done. Councilman Peters made a motion to recess the public hearing at 6:50 pm, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:50PM The Supervisor read the following legal notice aloud: NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a public hearing will be held before the Town Board of the Town of Windham at the Town Hall, located at 371 NY-296, Hensonville, NY, on the 28th of March 2019 @ 6:50 pm for the purpose of conducting a hearing upon Pursuant to Sections 31.00 and 32.00 of the Local Finance Law, constituting Chapter 33-A of the Consolidated Laws of the State of New York (the "Law") the Town Board of the Town of Windham hereby authorizing the financing of the extension of water mains on NYS Route 23 from NYS Route 296 to Mitchell Hollow Road, including the furnishings, equipment, machinery and apparatus required there for, and commonly known as Phase III (the "Project"). In the amount of $1,780,000.00 a rate of 0% interest over 40 years.  All persons wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard at this time. By Order of Town Board, per the Supervisor this is our project for this year. No public comment was made. Councilman Peters made a motion to recess the public hearing at 6:55 pm, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

Before the Supervisor reads the next public hearing, please note we are not reducing the planning board members from seven (7) to five (5), we are just changing from five (5) members plus two (2) alternate members. They will still remain to be a seven (7) person board.  In the event they are short on members attending a meeting they will need 3 people for a quorum vote.  
PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:55PM The Supervisor read the following legal notice aloud: NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a public hearing will be held before the Town Board of the Town of Windham at the Town Hall, located at 371 NY 296, Hensonville, NY, on the 28th of March 2019 @ 6:55 pm for the purpose of said hearing shall be of conducting a hearing upon a proposal Local Law No. 1 of 2019 for re-organizing the planning board membership, reducing the planning board from 7 to 5 members. A copy of the proposed Local Law is on file with the Town Clerk. All persons wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard at this time. By Order of Town Board. Claire Davis asked how long the terms are for the board members.  
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Councilman Murray, the five members will serve five (5) years on the board and the two alternate members will serve two (2) years on the board.  Attorney Larry Gardner the benefit of this law will be as Section 271 reads “no existing member of the board can be removed because of what we are doing. The numbers are going to come down as terms expire. As the position expires the terms will go from 7, to 6, to 5 as terms expire.”  Councilman Peters we have a resigned seat and termed seat that expired December 31, 2018.  Phyllis Parrish asked who appoints the members.  Councilman Peters stated membership is appointed by the Town Board.  Supervisor Pelham read Local Law #1 of 2019 aloud. (See item #4) Councilman Peters made a motion to recess the public hearing at 7:02 pm, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

The Supervisor called the regular town board meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and Bonnie Poehmel, Town Clerk opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 14, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

REPORT FROM FIRE COMMISSIONER: Kurt Goettsche was present. The Windham Fire District hired a Public Safety Consultant who has written a report for the fire district.  He writes about a lot of things in the town that could be approved upon. Here are just some of the findings:

The Consultants recommends creating a Strategic Planning Committee, consisting of 11 members: four Fire Fighters, two Commissioners and five Citizens. This is something the commissioners would like to form soon.  This is needed with the growth of the town. Anyone can read this, it is on the Fire District’s Google Drive there is a link to this on the town’s website: www.townofwindhamny.com under Fire District in a pdf format about 137 pages.  Kurt has presented to the Town Board a copy of this report. He also made suggestions for the town board. The Fire Commissioner Meeting is the third Wednesday.  “The Consultant likes the fire hydrants especially in the more dense areas; he did say he has a few concerns about hydrants that could be expanded on end of County Route 65 near Crystal Pond Condos. A major concern there are: 100 units, 10 people per unit, 1,000 people and manage a fire at that place would be chaotic.” Councilman Murray, Crystal Pond is in the water district however there are no pipes there.  As far as it is known inside there is no interior sprinkler systems, a recommendation for interior sprinkler systems is mentioned. The Commissioners were made aware about the cyanide kits on the ambulances have expired and we are hoping to replace them. Anti-Cyanide kits are used for fire fighters having cyanide poisoning. Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie spoke, she brought to the Town Board’s attention about six months ago, they have expired and we chose not to purchase because the Greene County Paramedics carry them in every single fly-car and they are dispatched to every fire alarm in the county. Kurt understands that the kits are about $1,800 and last three years. Davia one kit is $900.  Greene County EMS has been carrying these kits for years, Windham Ambulance the kits have expired.  Windham chose not to renew, because Greene County EMS is dispatched to all fires in Greene County. If the Board is interested in reviewing, Davia will make available all information.  If Windham Ambulance were to carry, two kits would be needed on each ambulance. Kurt has spoken to the Board awhile ago about the False Alarm Law.  He has information from Town of Livingston, NY and they are looking at a few others to offer the examples to the Town.
1.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: The Windham Local request use for Saturday, July 6, 2019 @ 10am-10pm for a Music Concert.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
2.APPLICATION TO NAME PRIVATE ROAD: Star Lane, owner: Michael Star, Tax Map #61.00-1-82 (off of Mill Street, Windham).  Motion to approve private road name was approved by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
3.THE GOVERNOR’S OFFICE OF STORM RECOVERY (GOSR) proposes to serve as lead agency under SEQRA & related laws for the environmental review of the proposed work associated with the South Street Stormwater Collection System Project: located South Street and Clarence D Lane Road, Town of Windham, Greene County, NY. A motion to approve for the 
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authorization to have the Supervisor’s sign was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
Supervisor Pelham would like a motion to close the Public Hearing @ 7:12 pm on Town of Windham Local Law #1 of 2019. Councilman Murray made a motion, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

4.TOWN OF WINDHAM LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2019:  Planning Board Membership Law. Section 1: The membership of the Planning Board of the Town of Windham shall be reduced from a seven (7) members to five (5) members. Section 2: The reduction from seven (7) members to five (5) members shall take effect upon the next two (2) expirations of terms, in conformity with the provisions of the New York Town Law Section 271. Section 3: The Planning Board of the Town of Windham shall have two (2) alternate members, who shall be appointed to terms of three (3) years each, and who must meet all requirements of Planning Board members as set forth in the said Town Law.  Said alternate members may fill a member’s seat, at the Chairman’s discretion, and vote when a member is absent, or recuses. Section 4: This Local Law shall take effect upon its filing with the Office of the Secretary of State.  A motion to approve this law was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
5.A LETTER WAS RECEIVED from the Proprietor of Neapolis Pizzeria and Grille is requesting two-hour parking signs outside of their business located at 5330 State Route 23, Windham.  In a letter written to the Town Board, Mary Flouras, Proprietor is requesting two-hour parking signs.  She writes “cars are being parked in front of establishments by tenants and employees for several hours, making it difficult for customers to utilize these spaces.” Attorney Larry Gardner will need to research if this is possible on a State Route.  Phyllis Parrish doesn’t feel this is right as a business owner she could ask for a two-parking space.  If all the business’ in town asked for two-hour parking spaces where would all the other visitors park? Supervisor Pelham also suggested he would speak the President of the Windham Chamber. This might be something the Chamber can discuss with the business members.
6.PRATT INSTITUTE Carly Hopkins, Director/Producer is requesting permission of use County Route 12 on April 6 & 7, 2019 for a film shoot and will need road closure for a small section of County Route 12. The story includes a character portraying a police officer in uniform, driving a prop squad car. Supervisor Pelham as spoken to Carly and she has submitted paperwork to Greene County Highway for a permit.  She is a waiting to hear from them.  Based on Greene County permit approval and the Town Board will need a Certificate of Liability Insurance, a copy of this will go to the Windham Police Dept. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
7.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #16 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to borrow from the Town of Windham General Fund Account the sum of $29,000.00.  Said funds will be deposited into the Town of Windham Capital Water Consolidation Project account.  This borrowing is to cover expenses in the Capital Water Consolidation Project account in relation to the work performed on said water project.  Then funds will be returned to the Town of Windham General Fund upon receipt of funds from the New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation regarding project funding.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #17 OF 2019: The Town Board authorizes the Supervisor to have the National Bank of Coxsackie convert all of the statement savings accounts held over to now be money market accounts.  Whereby the total combined deposit amount we now have with the National Bank of Coxsackie qualifies for a yield of 1.26% annual rate of interest on each money market account held.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
8.TWIN COUNTY RECOVERY SERVICES are requesting to hang a banner APRIL IS ALCOHOL AWARENESS MONTH!! (Banner size 3’ x 20’) on State Route 23, Windham.  Twin County Recovery Services “collaborated with multiple agencies in both Greene & Columbia County to promote Alcohol Awareness Month in April.  According to the National Institute of Health alcohol is still the #1 drug choice. The Forum held at the Centre Church last May made a lasting impact and we want to continue to raise awareness in your community.  We 
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have the banner for the week of the first or the week of the 22nd of April, which ever week works best for the Town”. The Board made a motion to approve the banner to be hung over State Route 23 (by the Windham-Hensonville United Methodist Church) for the first week in April. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8a.TRAIL AGREEMENT & PARKING AGREEMENT with MILTY PARTNERS, LLC for January 1-December 21, 2019 at the entrance of Windham Path, State Route 296, Windham. Trail Agreement, Tax Map #96.00-1-1.211. Windham may enter upon said parcel and use, and continue to use said parcel for the purpose of a municipal walking trail and maintaining a sign for the Windham Path for a period of one (1) year, specifically January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2019 by this agreement.  A motion to approve agreement and authorize the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. The Parking Agreement, Tax Map #96.00-1-1.211. Windham may enter upon said parcel and use, and continue to use said parcel for the purpose of a municipal parking and maintaining a sign for the Windham Path for a period of one (1) year, specifically January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2019 by this agreement.  A motion to approve agreement and authorize the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
9.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. March 15, 2019 was Career Day at WAJ Central School, Gary and two highway employees went bringing safety gear and explaining the use. Madsen was here to fix the highway garage doors, repaired one door that had issues.  With Mother Nature’s approval the highway guys have been cutting brush out on High Peak Road as they get ready for the summer paving project. They have started sweeping roads, but have not gotten too far. Two highway men today and did a visual on all the properties that the highway maintains, with a spring clean up list.  Summer projects: hoping to hard surface the parking lot behind Todaro’s, the WWTP and the highway garage will need to seal the blacktop surface. NY Rising update County Route 56 project is to start late April weather permitting; Hubbell Brothers will be doing that project. The South Street Stormwater project the next step will be right-away/easements; they are still projecting construction in the 2019 season. Gary is going to need permission to send the following notice out for bidding. Notice to Bidders -Sealed Black Top Bids: “The bids will be for approximately 1,350 US tons, type 6-12.5 mm top with a maximum rap blend proportion of 9.5 nominal maximum size mixtures is 20.0% by weight of the total mixture.”  All bids will be sealed and accompanied by a non-collusive bidding certification.  All bids will be accepted until 3:00 pm on May 9, 2019 to be read aloud at the Town Board meeting on May 9, 2019.  The paving will be placed on High Peak Road for approximately 1.10 miles @ 2 inches compacted.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. For the CHIPS program, we have to wait for the Governor to pass the NYS Budget on April 1, 2019 this will determine how much each town will receive in funds. The last payment on the 2014 snowplow was made.  Gary recommends that we look ahead, as it is one full year for delivery on a truck. If we buy another truck, the 1969 Oshkosh truck (used as a spare) will go to auction.  Councilman Peters would like to see numbers on what another truck would cost and try to stay on the equipment program.
10.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present.  Davia did some research on ambulance billing rates compared to with other towns.  EMS week coming up and May 22, 2019 they will be visiting WAJ Central School. Davia would like permission to purchase 75 mini flyer fun packs “I Know What to Do in an Emergency” for the students.  The Board approved.  The EMS Memorial Dedication is on May 21, 2019 at the Empire State Plaza, Albany, NY. Each town usually sends up one ambulance, Windham went last year. Davia would like permission to send a Windham Ambulance and crew this year to represent the Town of Windham. The Board approved. About a year ago, Davia spoke to Supervisor Pelham and Councilman Peters about Windham sponsoring ambulance employees that are interested in moving from an EMT to a Paramedic level.  Davia doesn’t have the price or exact information on this program yet.  Amanda Rion is interested. She has been working for the Town of Windham Ambulance now for the last nine (9) years.  She will be taking a Paramedic class in the fall, 2019. A contract would be drawn up, Windham paying for the class and Amanda would have to stay with Windham.  Amanda has no problem with that contract. This is something Davia would like the Board to think about. The Board would like to keep us as an ALS Service.
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Davia will bring a sample copy of a contract to Councilman Peters and the Board for review. July 1st the tuition information will come out and payment will be due August 1st.  Councilman Peters and Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie discussed what are currently the MultiMed rates for the Windham Ambulance compared to other towns.  Right now, the Town of Windham is charging ambulance calls for Class 1 & 2 ALS $700; BLS $600 and $10 per mile.  The standard rate for our area would be Class 1 ALS $1,000; Class 2 ALS $1,100; BLS $900 and $18 per mile.  No decision was made to change the rates the Board will discuss this again at a later date. 

11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was not present.
12.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker has nothing to report on at this time. Councilman Peters has been working on phone research. The Town Clerk has submitted to a telephone rep our last months of phone billing with Magna5 & Verizon; this submitted information will help the rep in offering other telephone plans that can help the town save money. Councilman Walker Mid-Hudson Cablevision is now on County Route 10. Councilman Peters is working more on the website. Councilman Van Valin, Russell Pavoldi, Boiler Inspector from New York State Department of Labor Boiler Safety Bureau was here to visit the Windham Library boiler. He has written up a Boiler Violation with two minor infractions. Councilman Van Valin read aloud the violation that was received. “Pressure relief valve is corroded in the discharge outlet opening around the seating assembly and Voids are present along the underside of pipe at the point of attachment between the boiler flue pipe and the building chimney. Seal off the point of attachment between the boiler flu pipe and the building chimney along the entire circumference of the flu as needed.” The plumber has already taken care of this.  The Cemetery Committee for Hensonville Village Cemetery received a question through the Town this week about Maria Thompson who recently has passed away and the family is looking to bury her there with other family members. The research the Councilman Van Valin has done, he was able to find her parents as they are buried there.  The Town Clerk is doing research as well trying to find a plot map and if any plots are still available. Supervisor Pelham, 911 Id House Numbers: two (2) quotes have been received.  Catskill Mountain Signs in East Durham and Next Gen Signs in Columbia County.  For a 6”x 8” sign the price will be $10.00 each.  To keep the business local the Board approved Catskill Mountain Signs, a motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Councilman Murray was asked by a group this past week to look into the research of having Face Book live-streaming for the town board meetings. Councilman Peters has also looked into the research of the Face Book live-streaming. He has been working on research for the water meeting. The copier machine in the business office is still working and an inexpensive copier can be bought at Staples anytime. Attorney Larry Gardner has been working on the Local Law #1 of 2019, agreements with MILTY Partners, LLC, on-going discussions with an attorney who is representing the owners of the Hayfield, Larry has a written proposal he will bring in at the next board meeting.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Claire Davis would like to know why there are still no microphones made available in the meeting room.  Supervisor Pelham it is not a New York State Law for microphones to be at a town board meeting.  It is up to the discretion of the Supervisor if he would like to have the microphones.  
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS March 28, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #6-G contained vouchers #216-246, totaling $41,104.21 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #73-82, totaling $8,943.59 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #89-92, totaling $14,082.96 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #7-P for General contained 13 claims, totaling $7,172.96 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims, totaling $13,874.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 4 claims, totaling $4,987.13                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #7-P contained 7 claims, totaling $10,396.82 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #7-P contained 3 claims, totaling $1,052.15 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

National Bank of Coxsackie has a promotion rate on CD’s for 30, 60 or 90 days at rate of 2.39%.  The Town Board has approved the following resolutions:

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #18 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $25,000.00 of Sidewalk Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #19 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $50,000.00 of Streetlighting Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #20 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $150,000.00 of Sewer District #1 Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #6 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $350,000.00 of General Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #7 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $350,000.00 of General Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #8 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $350,000.00 of General Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #2 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $100,000.00 of Highway Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #3 OF 2019: the following resolution was adopted to authorize the Supervisor to invest the sum of $100,000.00 of Highway Fund Money in a Certificate of Deposit for 18 months at the National Bank of Coxsackie, Cairo, New York. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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Councilman Peters would like to close the Public Hearing @ 8:00 pm on the Water Phases I & II, 2nd by Councilman Murray.  Councilman Peters would like to close the Public Hearing @ 8:00 pm on the Water Phase III, 2nd by Councilman Murray.  

The meeting adjourned at 8:00 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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